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General Comments 
The examination consisted of five compulsory questions that broadly tested candidates’ knowledge in various key 
areas of study within the syllabus.  The paper consisted of question 1 (personal taxation) for 25 marks, question 
2 (corporate taxation) for 30 marks, question 3 (taxation of capital transfers) for 20 marks, question 4 (value 
added tax) for 15 marks and question 5 (group loss relief) for 10 marks. 
 
Overall, candidates’ performance in this session was reasonably good.  
 
A majority of candidates attempted all five questions, suggesting little evidence of inordinate time pressure. 
Where questions were left unanswered by candidates, this appeared to be due to a lack of knowledge or poor 
exam technique. 
 
Many candidates demonstrated a good understanding of personal and corporate tax computations. Candidates 
generally performed well on questions 1 and 2. The questions a number of candidates found most challenging 
were questions 3, 4 and 5. This was mainly due to certain candidates not understanding and applying the tax 
rules governing the transfer of capital assets well enough and not being sufficiently conversant with the requisite 
contents of a dividend certificate (warrant), an inability to apply certain value added tax concepts, and a failure to 
properly apply group loss relief provisions respectively. 
 
 
Specific Comments 
 
Question One 
Question 1 was generally answered well by most candidates.   
  
Part (a) for 19 marks required a computation of personal chargeable income in respect of a married couple who 
are ordinarily resident and domiciled in Malta.  Most candidates performed well on this part of the question, 
although a proportion of candidates did not correctly apply certain fringe benefit rules, as well as the rules 
applicable to certain personal deductions, namely school fees and home for the elderly fees.  
 
Part (b) for 6 marks required a calculation of tax payable using the most beneficial method of computation.  Most 
candidates demonstrated an ability to calculate tax payable using the available methods, and selecting the most 
advantageous method.  However, some candidates failed to properly take account of double taxation relief within 
the calculation. 
 
Question Two 
The corporate tax computation (namely parts (a) and (b) of question 2, carrying a total of 20 marks) was 
prepared largely correctly by a significant proportion of candidates.  However, a number of candidates did not 
properly take into account certain adjustments, in particular the disposal of a vehicle that had been acquired 
during the current year. 
  
Part (c) for 6 marks required the calculation and allocation of distributable profits among the applicable tax 
accounts.  A number of candidates did not make a complete and correct tax accounting allocation, including the 
re-allocation of annual market rent to the immovable property account. 
 
Finally, part (d) for 4 marks required a breakdown of the net dividend being proposed from the applicable tax 
accounts, and calculation of tax refunds that may be claimed by the shareholder upon such a dividend 
distribution.  Again, a number of candidates failed to tackle this part of the question correctly. 
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Question Three 
This 20-mark question was composed of two parts. 
 
Part (a) carried 3 marks and required listing six items of information which may be required to be included in a 
dividend certificate (warrant) drawn up in terms of Article 59(5) of the Income Tax Act.  Several candidates failed 
to mention those items of information specifically set out in the law as required by the question, referring instead 
to general items of information that one would expect on a dividend certificate (warrant) such as the name of the 
distributing company, and the name of the shareholder in receipt of the dividend.    
 
Part (b) carried a total of 17 marks and addressed the taxation of capital transfers.  The question required an 
explanation of the tax treatment of seven capital transactions undertaken by an individual who is ordinarily 
resident and domiciled in Malta, including where applicable a calculation of the tax payable on each of these 
transactions.  A considerable number of candidates did not address one or more of the capital transactions 
correctly.  Difficulties were particularly apparent in relation to the identification of those asset classes to which 
the charge to income tax on capital gains does not apply, and identifying the taxation regime(s) applicable to 
transfers of immovable property (real estate) depending on their geographical location. 
 
Question Four 
This 15-mark question tested candidates’ basic applied knowledge of value added tax. The question set out four 
transactions (one of which was further decomposed into three types of services), each of which was to be 
addressed from a value added tax perspective.  More specifically, the question required candidates to state the 
nature of the transaction, the place of supply, the person liable to pay VAT and the applicable VAT rate (if any) 
giving the reason, in respect of each transaction.   
 
The operative word throughout the question was ‘state’, which implies a requirement for a concise and to-the-
point answer.  Candidates are generally reminded to carefully consider the requirement verb at the beginning of 
the question, in order to help them to understand the nature of the answer required.   
 
Overall, a good proportion of candidates demonstrated a fair appreciation of the value added tax treatment of the 
transactions in question, although it was apparent that there remains a number of candidates who do not devote 
sufficient attention to this aspect of the syllabus in their studies. 
 
 
Question Five 
This 10-mark question concerned the scenario of four related companies and contained three sub-questions, 
which tested candidates’ knowledge of group loss relief provisions.  A number of candidates demonstrated a poor 
grasp of this subject, and as a result did not score good marks in this question.   
 
Several candidates were unable to correctly identify those companies which could form part of a tax loss relief 
group as required by part (a) of this question.  Likewise, a number of candidates failed to correctly calculate 
allowable losses as required by part (b) and unabsorbed capital losses and wear and tear allowances as required 
by part (c).   
 
Despite this question being relatively straightforward, overall it was generally not answered satisfactorily, possibly 
since candidates might not have been expecting a short question dedicated to the group loss relief provisions.  
Candidates are reminded that, in line with the published approach to examining the ACCA F6 MLA syllabus, any 
core syllabus area may be examined in questions four and five of the paper. 
 


